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may limit local notification to the 
SPOC, local government representa-
tives, and local news media. For all ac-
tions covered under § 989.15(e)(2), and 
for all EIS notices, the public affairs 
office must purchase with EPF funds 
an advertisement in a prominent sec-
tion of the local newspaper(s) of gen-
eral circulation (not ‘‘legal’’ news-
papers or ‘‘legal section’’ of general 
newspapers). 

(d) For the purpose of EIAP, the EPF 
begins the time period of local notifica-
tion when it sends written notification 
to the state SPOC or other equivalent 
agency (date of letter of notification). 

§ 989.25 Base closure and realignment. 
Base closure or realignment may en-

tail special requirements for environ-
mental analysis. The permanent base 
closure and realignment law, 10 U.S.C. 
2687, requires a report to the Congress 
when an installation where at least 300 
DoD civilian personnel are authorized 
to be employed is closed, or when a re-
alignment reduces such an installation 
by at least 50 percent or 1,000 of such 
personnel, whichever is less. In addi-
tion, other base closure laws may be in 
effect during particular periods. Such 
nonpermanent closure laws frequently 
contain provisions limiting the extent 
of environmental analysis required for 
actions taken under them. Such provi-
sions may also add requirements for 
studies not necessarily required by 
NEPA. 

§ 989.26 Classified actions (40 CFR 
1507.3(c)). 

(a) Classification of an action for na-
tional defense or foreign policy pur-
poses does not relieve the requirement 
of complying with NEPA. In classified 
matters, the Air Force must prepare 
and make available normal NEPA envi-
ronmental analysis documents to aid 
in the decision-making process; how-
ever, Air Force staff must prepare, 
safeguard, and disseminate these docu-
ments according to established proce-
dures for protecting classified docu-
ments. If an EIAP document must be 
classified, the Air Force may modify or 
eliminate associated requirements for 
public notice (including publication in 
the FEDERAL REGISTER) or public in-
volvement in the EIAP. However, the 

Air Force should obtain comments on 
classified proposed actions or classified 
aspects of generally unclassified ac-
tions, from public agencies having ju-
risdiction by law or special expertise, 
to the extent that such review and 
comment is consistent with security 
requirements. Where feasible, the EPF 
may need to help appropriate personnel 
from those agencies obtain necessary 
security clearances to gain access to 
documents so they can comment on 
scoping or review the documents. 

(b) Where the proposed action is clas-
sified and unavailable to the public, 
the Air Force may keep the entire 
NEPA process classified and protected 
under the applicable procedures for the 
classification level pertinent to the 
particular information. At times (for 
example, during weapons system devel-
opment and base closures and realign-
ments), certain but not all aspects of 
NEPA documents may later be declas-
sified. In those cases, the EPF should 
organize the EIAP documents, to the 
extent practicable, in a way that keeps 
the most sensitive classified informa-
tion (which is not expected to be re-
leased at any early date) in a separate 
annex that can remain classified; the 
rest of the EIAP documents, when de-
classified, will then be comprehensible 
as a unit and suitable for release to the 
public. Thus, the documents will re-
flect, as much as possible, the nature of 
the action and its environmental im-
pacts, as well as Air Force compliance 
with NEPA requirements. 

(c) Where the proposed action is not 
classified, but certain aspects of it 
need to be protected by security classi-
fication, the EPF should tailor the 
EIAP for a proposed action to permit 
as normal a level of public involvement 
as possible, but also fully protect the 
classified part of the action and envi-
ronmental analysis. In some instances, 
the EPF can do this by keeping the 
classified sections of the EIAP docu-
ments in a separate, classified annex. 

(d) For § 989.26(b) actions, an NOI or 
NOA will not be published in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER until the proposed ac-
tion is declassified. For § 989.26(c) ac-
tions, the FEDERAL REGISTER will run 
an unclassified NOA which will advise 
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the public that at some time in the fu-
ture the Air Force may or will publicly 
release a declassified document. 

(e) The EPF similarly protects classi-
fied aspects of FONSIs, RODs, or other 
environmental documents that are part 
of the EIAP for a proposed action, such 
as by preparing separate classified an-
nexes to unclassified documents, as 
necessary. 

(f) Whenever a proponent believes 
that EIAP documents should be kept 
classified, the EPF must make a report 
of the matter to SAF/IEE, including 
proposed modifications of the normal 
EIAP to protect classified information. 
The EPF may make such submissions 
at whatever level of security classifica-
tion is needed to provide a comprehen-
sive understanding of the issues. SAF/ 
IEE, with support from SAF/GC and 
other staff elements as necessary, 
makes final decisions on EIAP proce-
dures for classified actions. 

[64 FR 38129, July 15, 1999, as amended at 72 
FR 37106, July 9, 2007] 

§ 989.27 Occupational safety and 
health. 

Assess direct and indirect impacts of 
proposed actions on the safety and 
health of Air Force employees and oth-
ers at a work site. The EIAP document 
does not need to specify compliance 
procedures. However, the EIAP docu-
ments should discuss impacts that re-
quire a change in work practices to 
achieve an adequate level of health and 
safety. 

§ 989.28 Airspace and range proposals. 
(a) EIAP Review. Airspace and range 

proposals require review by HQ USAF/ 
XOO prior to public announcement and 
preparation of the DOPAA. Unless di-
rected otherwise, the airspace pro-
ponent will forward the DOPAA as an 
attachment to the proposal sent to HQ 
USAF/XOO. 

(b) Federal Aviation Administration. 
The DoD and the Federal Aviation Ad-
ministration (FAA) have entered into a 
Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) 
that outlines various airspace respon-
sibilities. For purposes of compliance 
with NEPA, the DoD is the ‘‘lead agen-
cy’’ for all proposals initiated by DoD, 
with the FAA acting as the ‘‘cooper-
ating agency.’’ Where airspace pro-

posals initiated by the FAA affect mili-
tary use, the roles are reversed. The 
proponent’s action officers (civil engi-
neering and local airspace manage-
ment) must ensure that the FAA is 
fully integrated into the airspace pro-
posal and related EIAP from the very 
beginning and that the action officers 
review the FAA’s responsibilities as a 
cooperating agency. The proponent’s 
airspace manager develops the prelimi-
nary airspace proposal per appropriate 
FAA handbooks and the FAA-DoD 
MOU. The preliminary airspace pro-
posal is the basis for initial dialogue 
between DoD and the FAA on the pro-
posed action. A close working relation-
ship between DoD and the FAA, 
through the FAA regional Air Force 
representative, greatly facilitates the 
airspace proposal process and helps re-
solve many NEPA issues during the 
EIAP. 

§ 989.29 Force structure and unit move 
proposals. 

Unless directed otherwise, the 
MAJCOM plans and programs pro-
ponent will forward a copy of all EAs 
for force structure and unit moves to 
HQ USAF/A7CI for information only at 
the preliminary draft and preliminary 
final stages. 

[64 FR 38129, July 15, 1999, as amended at 66 
FR 16869, Mar. 28, 2001; 72 FR 37106, July 9, 
2007] 

§ 989.30 Air quality. 

Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act 
Amendments of 1990, 42 U.S.C. 7506(c), 
establishes a conformity requirement 
for Federal agencies which has been 
implemented by regulation, 40 CFR 93, 
Subpart B. All EIAP documents must 
address applicable conformity require-
ments and the status of compliance. 
Conformity applicability analyses and 
determinations are developed in par-
allel with EIAP documents, but are 
separate and distinct requirements and 
should be documented separately. To 
increase the utility of a conformity de-
termination in performing the EIAP, 
the conformity determination should 
be completed prior to the completion 
of the EIAP so as to allow incorpora-
tion of the information from the con-
formity determination into the EIAP. 
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